TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

June 14, 2017
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Paul Goundrey, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Cicely Richardson, Chief Straight, Ted Cooley, Jordon Sutherlin, Ruth Hook, Robb Day, Sheri Clifford
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Chief Straight – Fire Department
Chief Straight presented the May Activity Report for the Fire Department.  He reported that the department had trained in the use of foam to distinguish certain fires and discovered that the foam at the station was outdated and required disposal.  New foam was purchased which does not have a shelf. A savings to the department due to a joint purchase.
Chief Straight stated that the department now has twenty-one members on the roster and that Kevin Follensbee was promoted to Captain.  Follensbee is a full-time Lieutenant with the Lebanon Fire Department.

Chief Straight reported that a bill was given to him by Clifford that was supposed to go to the volunteer fire department corporation.  The bill was for damage done to the station door which Larry Taylor, president of the corporation, assured Chief Straight would be covered by the corporation insurance.  Clifford stated that she did not receive this invoice, it was left at the office and she mailed it to Mr. Taylor.

Ted Cooley – Energy Committee
Cooley distributed a proposal from the Energy Committee for a Facilities Oversight Coordinator for the town offices as requested by the Board.  He explained the description of the position and the committee’s recommendation for such a position.
Goundrey stated that there is a lot to figure out regarding the needs of the town offices and in the past the responsibility fell to the Board as there was no one on staff with the specific qualifications required for such a position.

Smith mentioned that he was interested in volunteering for this positon if the Board felt he could handle it.
Adams suggested having a town employee in charge of facilities maintenance with a Board liaison to oversee the position.

The Board thanked Cooley and the Energy Committee for their effort on an excellent recommendation.  They will discuss this further at a future meeting.

Adams wanted the Energy Committee and Board to be aware that the NH Department of Revenue notified him of the results of the $20,000 decrease of funds at town meeting for Warrant Article 3 were to be deducted in sequence.  Therefore, the funds impacted are town buildings reduced to $0, cemetery mower reduced to $0 and police cruiser reduced to $2,214.
Highway Department
Goundrey stated he would be reporting for Hadlock as he is still out due to an injury.

Goundrey reported that Straight has stepped up and taken on all responsibilities at the highway department with Hadlock out and Godfrey no longer working for the town.

Hadlock has been checking in with the department and has also ordered two twenty-five hundred gallon tanks of magnesium chloride.  Straight has been cutting brush, clearing ditches and with studying the owner’s manual and instructional videos is learning to run the grader.

Adams asked Straight if the Board needed to hire some temporary help.  Straight felt the decision was up to the Road Agent and the Board.

Goundrey stated a gavel bid was drafted and sent to five area vendors for a quote.  The next scope of work will be drafting a request for proposal for paving and construction on Archertown Road.  Then to determine the clearing to be done at the sand pit.  Goundrey will contact DuBois & King for their recommendation of the expansion process for the work at the sand pit.  Adams recommended he also speak with them regarding High Bridge Road Bridge.  Goundrey was not sure if the work could be completed on High Bridge this year, but feels the recommendation from DuBois & King will address a timetable.
The Board reviewed an ad to fill the open position on the highway department.
Goundrey thanked Straight and said the Board appreciates all that he has done and continues to do for the highway department and the town.
II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Smith reported the Planning Board meets Monday, June 19th and they have a very full agenda.

Goundrey reported he received a message from a Forester offering to assist the Board with timber tax calculations.  Following a brief discussion, the Board felt they were able to handle this duty and did not feel the need to pay someone for the service.

Goundrey mentioned a problem at the town office with carpenter ants.  The Board asked Clifford to have the foundation sprayed for this problem.

Goundrey received a call from Tom Steketee with regards to two possible junk yard violation at 2406 and 2414 Route 25A.  Steketee also contacted NH Department of Environmental Services regarding a lack of permitting on Prettyman Road for placing a dock on Upper Baker Pond.

B.  Other
Goundrey attended the Emergency Operation Plan meeting where good progress was made to update the 2010 plan.  Straight asked Adams, as the fire department board representative, to attend the August 21, 2017 meeting to be held at 6:30 PM.
Adams reported that there has been a good response for the ad for Police Chief.  He distributed, for discussion, a draft of “what do we want an officer to do”.  Adams pointed out that the list was for a police chief position, not all inclusive and just a starting point.
Goundrey felt the Police Chief position should be a salary position with patrol and on-call at times.  Salary would make it easier to use their time effectively – it is a time management issue, not a set schedule of hours each week.  He went on to say the person should live locally, within a certain distance from town.

Smith felt it was more important to have the next police chief on patrol and on-call.
The Board reviewed the resumes received for the Police Chief position.

Goundrey had two items to bring forward for the Parks & Playgrounds Committee.
1.  There have been complaints regarding the basketball court being used during the night and disturbing neighbors.  A request was made to have the court open during certain hours and locked after hours.  The Board agreed that a sign should be posted stating that the basketball court was open 8:00 AM to 8:00 PM and to lock the gate if necessary.

2. Parks & Playgrounds asked if the Board would consider changing the access policy to Indian Pond and allow outsiders to use the beach for a $25.00 per year.  The Board discussed that the beach is also used by Piermont and with limited parking and beach space they did not want to amend the policy at this time.

III. New Business
A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

A motion was made to accept the nomination of Jordon Sutherlin as an alternate to the Energy Committee.  The motion passed.
The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of May 22, 2017 were approved as written.

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for a personnel matter at 8:45 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 9:00 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:10 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
